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SPC Board of Trustees Strategic Workshop  
Tuesday, December 11, 2012, 8:30am – 11:30am 

Collaborative Process: For each Topic/Time Segment: 
– SPC Staff will provide “Power Bite” Presentations  
– BOT Members may ask follow-up questions as well as to provide guidance on things to 

Start (new initiatives), Stop (non-value add), and Continue (best practices) doing in 2013.  

Time Workshop Agenda 
8:00am -
8:30am Pre-Workshop/Entrance Activity: Greatest Achievements  

8:30am – 
8:45am 

 
Welcome & Review of Workshop Objectives/Process (Collaborative Labs) 
 
Highlighting Greatest Achievements (Staff & Board Members) 
 

8:45am – 
9:05am SPC Mission/Vision/Values (Conner) 

9:05am – 
9:45am 

Finance 
 Enrollment Report and Projections (Rinard) 
 2013 Budget Projections (Duncan/Conner) 
 Health Insurance Impact (Duncan/Jones) 

 

9:45am – 
10:25am 

 
Student Initiatives/Successes 
 5 x 180 Plan Update – connect to Achieving the Dream initiative (Williams) 
 High School Partnerships (Cesta) 
 Workforce (Law) 
 Financial Aid (Bennett) 

 

10:25am – 
10:55am 

Lightning Round Updates: 
 Accreditation (Grey/Hopf) 
 International Program Goals/Strategies (Kirsch) 
 Faculty Issues – Gen Ed requirements and continuing contract 

(Mercadante) 
 State level issues – Funding, 10K challenge (Law) 

10:55am – 
11:30am Highlights & Next Steps 
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Welcome and Introduction 
 
Dr. Law: Good morning. We have a couple of preliminary 
matters to take care of. We have a slight addition this 
morning.  We are going to start with the recognition of a 
special award. Dr. Jim Olliver is going to handle the 
presentation. 
 
Jeremy Peplow: I am a Digital Media adjunct instructor 
and represented St. Petersburg College at the National 
Academy of Television Arts and Sciences awards Saturday 
night. In collaboration with our local PBS station, WEDU, 
our Digital Media Production students were awarded a Suncoast Regional Emmy Award for their 
video, “Away: A Story of Trash.”  The video will be shown again on WEDU’s main channel on 
Thursday, January 10, 2013 at 8:30 p.m. Showed an excerpt of the video to the group.  
 

Dr. Olliver: Regional Emmy Award given in Hollywood, Florida shown on 
WEDU. I’d also like to recognize Jack Conely, VP for Content at WEDU, 
Larry Jopek, VP for Marketing and Community Partnerships at WEDU, 
Professor Delynda Keefe, lead instructor for Digital Arts Program at St. 
Petersburg College, Jeremy Peplow, and Katie Bishop who is a former St. 

Petersburg College student who now works for Safety Harbor. 
 
Dr. Law: Thank you very much. In the past, we’ve 
used the December board meeting for planning. It’s 
the start of the annual budget cycle. The frameworks 
that we reach today will drive the budget process over 
the next several months.  Andrea Henning is the 
emcee today.  
 
Andrea Henning: What a great day to have a 
strategic planning workshop. It’s an honor to have 
you in the Labs today. Today, we’re going to 
celebrate key successes.  We’ll also look at the plans 
for 2013.  There will be Power Bite presentations from 
key leaders today.  We have the right people in the 
room.  Half of the time will be Power Bite 
presentations, the other half will be an opportunity for 
the Board to ask questions and provide guidance for 
2013.  What should we start doing, what should we 
stop doing and what should we continue doing?  
We’ll be looking to you to provide that guidance. 
 

We’d like to start with celebrating.  
Last night, I left a plate of cookies 
and a glass of milk and this morning, 
there were all these achievements on 
the walls.  I’m going to ask others to 
add to these as well.  Let’s start with 

Student Engagement. 
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Pre-Workshop/Entrance Activity: Greatest Achievements 
 
Student Engagement: 
 

Student Engagement Greatest Achievements 
Model UN 
Student newspaper (Sandbox) 
SPC ranked 15th in the country in serving veteran students 
Student Emmy Award 
Madrigalians at Carnegie Hall 
PTK Study Abroad Scholarship to Africa 
Meta Journal 
Student Managed Activities funds 
Voter Registration 
Veteran Student projects 
Study abroad blogs and improvement of SA website 
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Ramona Kirsch: Some of our students participated in a Model UN activity.  We have a 
wonderful middle school program.  You’ve seen the information about the Student Emmy 
Award.  Our Madrigalians performed at Carnegie Hall.  PTK study abroad – we had a 
student go to Africa.  Meta Journal.  Student managed activities funds – business, 
financial and group work.  Voter Registration – understanding the process and getting 
the vote out.  Veteran programs on all campuses.  Study abroad blogs – students writing 

about their experiences in-country. 
 
Mr. Brett: I was interested in the Veterans and the great ranking we achieved 
lately.   Did I hear that there are internships going to The Hague? 
 
Ramona Kirsch: There will be six students going there to experience it. They will 
be representing the Congo. 
 
Faculty and Staff Development  
 

Faculty & Staff Development Greatest Achievements 
College Experience training 
Updated class/comp structure 
Introduced new H.S.A. health plan design 
Expanded on-line benefits enrollment 
Established study abroad faculty working lunch per semester 
Named Top Workplace 
Established Career Service Emeritus 
Foundation Innovation Grants $50,000 awarded 
Created leave donation program 
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Patty Jones:  Every employee went through the College Experience training – more 
than 1,000 people in one month – leading into the fall term. We introduced a new 
high-deductible/low-premium option (HSA) to employees. There is a lot going on 
with study abroad.  Ramona brought faculty together to discuss best practices and 
brainstorm potential changes from both the faculty and student perspective. The 
College was named a Top Workplace by the Tampa Bay Times, based on a survey of 

our own staff.  The Career Services Employee Council created a Career Emeritus Program modeled 
after the Faculty Emeritus Program. Another priority for the Career Service Council is professional 
development. The Foundation Innovation Grant award grew to $50,000, spread among even more 
faculty and staff. We created a Leave Donation Program that allows employees to donate leave to 
colleagues in need. Through this, 56 employees donated 1,400 hours – and two employees already 
have benefited.  
 
Mr. Brett: I’m excited about the HSA product.  That seems to be the trend. It’s an added bonus for 
our staff. 
 
Workforce: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Workforce Greatest Achievements 
Clock Hour financial aid is now available 
Student internships 
TRADE Grant 
Collaborative Center for Emerging Technology 
Expanded “Learn to Earn” 
International Language Institute (ILI) 
Massive open online course (MOOC) 
Deployed military program 



BOT Strategic Workshop             December 11, 2012 

www.collaborativelabs.com        (727) 341-3139 46837 CollaborativeLabs@spcollege.edu 

Dr. Law: Ann Cooper has had a hand in all of this. I’m covering for her while 
she’s in Israel.  Clock Hour – as we expand the certificate training, 600 hours are 
now eligible for financial aid.  Student internships are growing as fast as we can.  
TRADE Grant - $15M in manufacturing. I was at the statewide meeting in 
Orlando. The Governor talked about his visit to St. Petersburg College.  Learn to 
Earn – we are now well beyond 3700 people. It has expanded in many areas from 

The International Language Institute, The Massive Open Online Course, Deployed military program. 
Jim can explain that one. 
 
Jim Connelly: Laptops to deployed military. They can show competency in courses - up to twelve 
credits.  Sharon Setterlind and I have been working on this. 
 
Student Support 
 
Student Support Greatest Achievements
93% Success rate for DE/ECP/EA/CHS 
Successful Student Academic Plan (SAP) 
implementation of new regulations 
Integrated and expanded developmental 
advising & career services 
Implementation of Early Alert, Learning Plan 
Successful transition to Barnes & Noble (and 
new DT bookstore) 
Implemented Business Intelligence 
Out of classroom support 
Renovated student registration/support 
areas, including Writing & Math labs 
Launched new St. Petersburg College home 
page & refreshed web content to admissions, 
student services, registration & most 
academics 
Student mobile apps 
Aligning FAS SAP with St. Petersburg College 
academic progress 
$1million in scholarships through Foundation 
 
 
 

Dr. Pat Rinard: 93% success rate in Dual Enrollment, Early College Placement, 
Early Admission and College High School programs. New SAP implementation.  
We’ve had nearly 4,000 students take the assessment. We’re rolling out the early 
alert to an additional 8 to 10 courses this spring.  I’ve heard nothing but positive 
comments from our students about the Barnes & Noble transition.  Out-of-

classroom support – nearly 63,000 hours logged so far. A 70% increase over last fall. The learning 
support centers are trying to infuse a more inviting and engaging environment.  Launched a new 
home page for students to gather information. We’re about to launch student mobile apps.  Aligning 
financial aid data with academic progress.  Awarded through the foundation over $1M in scholarships. 
 
Mr. Brett: I know we’ll be talking about this.  Thinking about successes – the whole College 
Experience is very exciting to watch this unfold and gain momentum. 
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Improved Processes 
 

Improved Processes Greatest Achievements 
My Graduation Status 
Enhanced/easier online admissions application 
Updated master planning for all campuses 
Financials – Business Intelligence 
Application intake process 
Budget: Transparency in Process and new Power Pivot Budget 
Tool 
Aligning international student admissions/records with BI. 
Foundation database update 
Annual Rev. Reached 12/6/12 

 

 
 

Daya Pendharkar:  We have created something for students to tell exactly where 
they are for their graduation.  Enhanced the online admissions application – they can 
leave it and come back because it’s a lengthy process.  Master planning is updated.  
Business intelligence for financials – so everybody in the college knows where they 
stand with their budgets.  Totally transparent budget process through power pivot 
tool.  We aligned the international students so we can get information from BI.  
Foundation can track gifts easier. 
 
Dr. Law: What’s the last one? 
 
Frances Neu: We reached our fiscal revenue goal last week – three and a half months early. 
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Dr. Law: The foundation assets stand at an all-time high. 
 
Instructional Support 
 

Instructional Support Greatest Achievements 
Faculty led study abroad programs 
Resources for internationalizing curriculum 
Public Policy Institute Conference Ctr 
SACS 5th Year Report Process 
Enhanced Adjunct Training (CETL) 
Increased out-of-class support 

 

 
 

Leigh Hopf: We’ve encouraged faculty to lead study abroad programs. One faculty 
member went to Jamaica.  Internationalizing our curriculum is related to the study 
abroad program.  SACS 5th year – we’ve embedded faculty much more than in the 
past.  Center of Excellence for Teaching of Learning – focus on adjuncts.  Increased 
out-of-class support. 
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Outreach 
 

Outreach Greatest Achievements 
Post- Secondary Educational Readiness Test (PERT) testing in 
high schools 
Midtown community walk with the Provost 
Expansion of Dual Enrollment courses 
Providing school specific success data to high school principals 
for their graduates 
Providing 5 Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) 
completion events for all schools in Pinellas County 
College-wide marketing plan 
Village Square Initiative 
2500 Reading Fndn Newsletter monthly 

 

 
 

Jeff Cesta: We began last year with PERT testing  in the high school.  
Midtown community walk with the provost.  Expanded dual enrollment. Dr. 
Rinard and I had an opportunity to meet with all the high school principals so 
they can track their students.  We’ve had five financial aid presentations. 
College wide marketing program.  Village Square initiative – a 2500 Reading 

Foundation newsletter. 
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SPC Mission/Vision/Values 
 
Andrea Henning: We are ready for our first topic for the 
morning.  Jamelle Conner will talk to us about the          
St. Petersburg College mission, vision and values. 
 
Jamelle Conner: We are required, as part of our accreditation, to review this. 
 

   
 
We formed committees and each developed a proposal with input from faculty, administrators and 
staff. 

 
 
We looked at the core of what a mission statement should be. There were some common themes. We 
formed a smaller group that came up with one consolidated proposal. 
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The values speak to the students, faculty and community.   
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This graphic is an easy way to view the mission, vision and values so that everyone can see how they 
relate. Our intent is that it will be displayed across the campuses.  We’d like to see all budget 
requests linked to one of the values.  We’d like your feedback. 
 

 
 
Dr. Law: Periodically, the Board has the responsibility to review the mission statement. It must be a 
mission statement that summarizes what we do.  These groups have made it simpler and put it in a 
form we can communicate. One of our goals is to move from a rules-driven organization to a values-
driven organization.  For you, as Board members, your comfort level should be that this 
communicates who we are as a college. This is a board-level decision. 
 
Mr. Brett: When mission statements became the thing to do a number of years ago, everybody had 
one. Lots of times, they are fluff. They say the basics without going into detail.  This is really 
impressive. The graphic, where every decision we make, especially in budget items, will keep us on 
track. Everything is literally tied into our mission. Clearly, a lot of work went into this.  Very nice. It’s 
not fluff, it’s the real deal. Focusing on values is where we should be. 
 
Dr. Law: It’s our intention to display this prominently throughout the college. We want our students 
to recognize it and hold us responsible for it.  I hope we can have conversations with our students 
about values rather than transgressions. 
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Mr. Brett: The graphic helps people to really understand how this is strategically linked to everything 
we are doing – everyone has to recognize that it’s not just a cool logo – it’s what we are doing. I 
think the campaign, the communication piece, is critical. 
 

 
 

Mr. Fine: Every community college’s mission statement should resemble that last sentence down 
there. The idea of displaying the entire graphic is a great idea. I am enthused about the values as the 
heart and soul of this. How long did this take? 
 
Jamelle Conner: We started the work in May. 
 
Andrea Henning: We’ll bring this forward to you for your formal approval in January.  Anything 
else? 
 
Mr. Fine: Was there a value that didn’t make the cut? 
 
Jamelle Conner: There weren’t any that did not make the cut. Most people said the same thing 
differently so we worked on consolidating it. 
 
Finance: Enrollment Report and Projections 

 
Dr. Pat Rinard:  Dr. Duncan is going 
to talk about budget, but before that, 
we wanted to give you an overview of 
enrollment.  All the data is credit 
students, not non-credit. 
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We served 45,000 students in 2011/12. We started a decline in spring of 2011/12. 

 
 
In the last five years, we’ve enjoyed robust growth. It wasn’t until spring of 2011/12 that we began 
to see a decline. We’re down about 2.5%. We were down 7% in the summer. This fall, we’re down 
about 2.5%. 
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Student semester hours are 5.2% down for the fall. 
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This report shows how we rank in terms of growth. Most of the colleges have enjoyed some growth. 
We’re in the middle at 30%.  There are some implications for funding at the state level. 

 
 
Enrollment for fall is down 5.2%. We project we will end up flat for spring and fall and about 2.3% 
down for the year. 
 
 
 
Mr. Brett: Enrollment change – as 
we see that going down – are we 
assuming it’s the economy? As the 
economy improves, the enrollment 
will decline? What other reasons for 
the drop would there be? 
 
Dr. Rinard: The colleges that had 
the most growth were in areas 
where the population is growing.  
Also, high school graduation is 
declining. 
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Dr. Law: I think there are three things: Some people are going back to work.  I 
think others are out of money for going back to school. The recession is taking longer 
than we thought. Thirdly, we took a very aggressive stance. We understood in 
financial aid that students had to show progress.  We took a hard stand on students 
who did not maintain standards in making progress.  Some other colleges took a 

more head-in-the-sand view and ended up owing the feds.  We did not provide the guidance we 
should have.  We’re a little late with the student support pieces, but I think we’re in front of it now. 
We lost about 1,000 students that we could not qualify for financial aid. 
 
Michael Bennett: There has been a big change in the evaluation – from 9 semesters to each 
semester. 
 
Dr. Law: We’ve aligned our processes with the financial aid process. 
 
Chairman Gibbons: I hear about folks dropping out of courses – have we tied the appeal process to 
giving them guidance? Letting them know what their options are? 
 
Michael Bennett: We have been calling and providing guidance because of the early alert program. 
 
Mr. Brett: This graphic that goes back five years doesn’t tell me how the other colleges in the 
system are doing. What has the rest of the system done over the last two years? 
 
Dr. Rinard: Most are in some decline – some in double-digit declines. 
 
Chairman Gibbons: Daytona hasn’t seen an increase in jobs. Most of this is tied to jobs. 
 
Dr. Law: They are already seeing a decline in the K-12 population. They are closing schools.  It’s a 
very uncertain time.  We are watching it as hard as we can.  Just last week, we were just slightly 
ahead of where we were last year.  We purged for non-payment well in advance of the holidays.  The 
amount of cancellation was down 10-15% from last year.  That leads to a budget discussion. 
 
Finance: 2013 Budget Projections 
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Dr. Doug Duncan: I want to expand Pat’s 
discussion to where we are now and where 
are we going.  We’re projecting our end of 
year to be down about $2.6M.  For the most 
part, that will effect where we’ll be at the 
end of the year.  Our capital expenses are 
fairly low.  We have some latitude to modify 

spending.  In our original budget, we maintained as part of 
this $9M. We calculated in some budget stabilization reserve.  We expect our tuition to be around 
$59.3M.  We expect we won’t receive all of our lottery funds from the state.  We expect labs and 
other fees to trend down.  Total revenue is about $140M.  
 
For expenses, we expect about $110.5M for personnel – a little below budget.  We’re showing a 
complete expenditure – we have some latitude.  We’ll end with about $1M as a spending deficit. We 
still have a budget surplus.   
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Personnel costs – there is an uptick in adjunct instruction and in our health plan. We need to watch 
that. 
 

 
 
For FY13-14 trends, the Governor has not released his budget. We’ve tried to guess a few things. We 
know the revenues are up in Tallahassee.  We don’t know how that will impact the community college 
system. He won’t recommend an increase to tuition. As a system, we’ll see flat to negative growth.   
 
What are some of our anticipated revenue/expense changes: health, flat tuition and student fees, 
$275K vacant personnel position reduction, and a $400K reduction in miscellaneous revenue. 
We put the stabilization fund back in.  We’re expecting a starting number of $141.5M.  We would 
start the planning process with about a $2.5M deficit, but I think it’s workable. 
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In 2010, the college 
contributed $10M to the 
health plan and it has 
increased about $1M per year. 
We expect instructional costs 
to decline and it will affect 
that number, but we need to 
watch this increase. 
 
 
Employees who work 30 or 
more hours a week will be 
eligible for participation in a 
group health plan in 2014.  
We have about 80 who work 
30 or more hours.  Without 
changing anything, that could 
affect us by $1.2M in health 
plan costs.  Over the last six 
months, our claims reserve 
has trended up to $8.3M. The 
money we’re putting in is 
helping with the reserve. 



BOT Strategic Workshop             December 11, 2012 

www.collaborativelabs.com        (727) 341-3139 46853 CollaborativeLabs@spcollege.edu 

 

 
We looked at what 1% of State Funding converts to relative to our total budget. 1% is $627K in state 
funding.  Tuition and fees is $692K. Compensation impact – for budgeted, 1% converts to $794K, 
other personnel is about $190K. All told it converts to about $1M. 
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Mr. Brett: Under the Affordable Care Act, there are 80 employees? 
 
Dr. Duncan: If they keep working the same schedule they are working now, they would be eligible 
next year.  Although it doesn’t take effect next year, those employees who become eligible this year 
will affect what happens next year, so we have an opportunity to look at this. 
 
Dr. Law: We had a discussion with Brown and Brown last week. For January 1st, there is no change 
in out-of-pocket for next year; however, it will affect what happens on January 1, 2014.  Those 80 
employees either have to come into our health plan or work fewer hours. If they work fewer than 30 
hours, they don’t have to come into our plan.  For OPS who are not insured, if we leave their hours 
where they are, we believe we’ll incur a cost of $1.2M.  If we want to lower that cost, we’ll have to 
lower their hours next year to 29 hours.  How do you evaluate adjuncts? For hourly employees, we 
face an issue of $1.2M in addition to other increases in healthcare costs.  It’s one of the ugliest 
decisions I’ve had to make as a president.  My heart is in one place; my leadership is in another 
place. OPS employees give us tremendous service, but the core of temporary employment means that 
the employees fit in to the needs of the college. 
 
Mr. Brett: It brings up that values question. 
 
Chairman Gibbons: OPS is OPS. We can’t take on another million dollars and we can’t do 
everything. We’re a public organization and we can only serve so many people.  If our students would 
be served with reducing their hours to 29, I don’t see how we can do anything else. I wouldn’t wait 
too long to make that decision in consideration of the look back period. 
 
Dr. Law: I don’t have a compensation plan ready yet, but right now we are looking at the major 
budget increase is to cover benefits increases to maintain the current plan.  The biggest piece of our 



BOT Strategic Workshop             December 11, 2012 

www.collaborativelabs.com        (727) 341-3139 46855 CollaborativeLabs@spcollege.edu 

budget is the add-on for the insurance and it’s impacting every other option.  I’m nervous that we 
find ourselves in a position of this running the enterprise.  We need to take care of folks. 
 
Chairman Gibbons: We didn’t create the health care crisis.  
 
Dr. Law: I’m looking to see what the State of Florida will provide on exchanges.  As the law becomes 
clearer, we’ll know what to do.  We need to decide by July 1st. That would give employees as much 
lead time as we can. 
 
Chairman Gibbons: Six months, a year – I don’t know. 
 
Dr. Law: We’re not asking you to solve it today. I believe that we have as much information as we 
can muster. We’re monitoring it carefully. Our reserves are stabilized. If it were going down, we’d 
have to take more action to stabilize, and we don’t have to.   
 
Chairman Gibbons: If there are full-time jobs that some of these OPS could fill, maybe they need to 
get their resumes in early – if that’s possible and they are qualified. 
 
Dr. Law: Some of them may be on spouses’ plans. I’m trying to give you as much information as we 
have. It’s a serious issue. 
 
Mr. Brett: Dr. Duncan, you mentioned leases? 
 
Dr. Duncan: Rentals are down a little bit. It’s a variety of interest and dividends, rental, a variety of 
sources.  The good thing is that we have financial business intelligence now so we can drill down to 
that detail. 
 
Dr. Law: So, as of today, we’re looking at about $1.2M.  That’s not a crisis. I’m working back from 
the $2.6M on July 1.  By the time we meet in January, we’ll have a better sense of revenues and 
funds from the State. 
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Student Initiatives/Success 
 
 
Dr. Law: The College isn’t about the $1M.  
The 3,000 employees drive our success.  
Tonjua is back for the College Experience 
presentation. 
 
Dr. Tonjua Williams: Last month, we shared 
each initiative – what’s going on, where we are 
and what the plan is for going forward.  The 
pilot plan went as we anticipated.  We’ve 
participated in Achieving the Dream. It holds us 
accountable and helps us measure. Is what we 
are doing actually making a difference?   
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We’re going to expand the 5x180 Plan.  We’ll expand new student orientation. For the spring, it will 
include students who test into one or more developmental course. Our ultimate goal will be all first 
time college students – that’s about 5500 students attending new student orientation sessions.   
 
We want to expand the Individualized Learning Plan. Currently, we have about 6,000 students in that 
plan. We want all students in orientation to complete the learning plan. We’re at about 37% now.  
We also want to expand the Early Alert System.  This term we did all the developmental courses. Our 
next step is to add the gateway classes – just about every student has to take these to get a degree. 
That’s about 10 more courses this spring.  Eventually, we want all faculty and staff to be eligible.  
 
Dr. Law: There are 10 courses in which students must succeed in order to move forward. 
 
Dr. Williams: We want to improve the execution plan to provide developmental Advising and Career 
Services and more counseling. That will require more heavy lifting by our staff.  This term, only 55% 
of our first time students were engaged in developmental advising sessions. We want that to be 
100%.   
 
We also want to expand our out of class support. Joe Leopold is working this.  We want to make the 
learning support centers a normal part of out of class support. 
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These are our Next Steps for 2013/14: We’ll develop a comprehensive staff training plan.  We want to 
capture who has attended, hours attended, etc.  It will be rolled out. We need to change the advising 
process so that students will be more comfortable and the advising will be more intentional.  We 
really need to refine our tools.  A lot of our current tools need to be reviewed. We need to make 
some improvements.  We need to integrate our data.  We need to make sure that if a student 
receives an early alert, what happened? Did she get advising, did she use the learning support 
centers?  We need to enhance and improve our learning support center services. We have a lot of 
good just-in-time tutoring. Mr. Leopold is working on getting tutoring earlier. That’s where we’re 
going for 2013/14. 
 

 
 
I want to thank the Board for your leadership. We’ve come a long way. I get to hear from the 
students how the college has changed. With Achieving The Dream, we’ll be able to show how 
students are succeeding.  In March, we’ll be sharing the success data with you.  We want to be sure 
that you can see what is going on. 
 
Chairman Gibbons: Joe Leopold isn’t here, but he is “Johnny on the spot” and goes out of his way 
to help students succeed. This Student Life Skills (SLS) course seems to be very helpful to our 
students.  Why not make that available to all our students? If we are changing the culture, there are 
a lot of students who have taken advanced courses in high school and they don’t do well past the first 
courses.  Maybe they go back to SLS if they are having trouble. I think a lot of students are not 
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prepared the way they think they are.  My perception is that this SLS is very successful. They get a 
mentor, how to use the library and learning labs. 
 
Dr. Law: That is exactly the path we are on.  We are comfortable with this enough to go through the 
January expansion.  We want to come back in March because after that, the expansion will be 
exponential.  We are triaging right now.  We’re headed toward full orientation and full support for 
every student.  It could be that they don’t have to sit in the course; we offer it in another way.  This 
is a big project.  We want to come to you in the budget process. We need to know if it is working. 
 
Chairman Gibbons: Maybe the SLS is taught in the summer. 
 
Dr. Law: We are giving us a general grade of “B” on the initial implementation.  Every one of the five 
projects took off and is functional.   
 
Mr. Brett: Could you elaborate on the overhaul of the advising process? 
 
Dr. Williams: We have to change our entire mindset of our role.  It’s like a new customer. We’re 
used to giving them a catalog and helping them register.  Now, we need to find out why the student 
is here. Now they take an interest assessment, then we plan out their career.  Show them where the 
learning center is and what tutoring they need.  It’s very personal. It’s taking the time we need to 
start the student out strong. We have people who have been here a long time who will need to make 
this change.  Once the student has taken orientation, we need to look at where they go afterwards.  
We also need to have qualified staff and work on their training. 
 
Dr. Law: When we matched up a student with the advisor, the advisor didn’t know enough about the 
student. Now, it has more of a case management flavor to it. 
 
Dr. Phil Nicotera: Part of it is the advisors becoming coaches. We have to dig deeper, assess their 
risk factors for success and determine how to minimize those risk factors. 
 
Chairman Gibbons: FAMU Law School and Stetson now have coaches – that may be something we 
may want to look at. How are they engaging with students and get to the tough questions.  Law 
schools are judged on how many they get through. 
 
Mr. Brett: I am thrilled on this whole effort. Congratulations to you and your staff.  Everyone else in 
this room is an expert on education.  Speaking for myself, I only bring the perspective of the parent.  
I’ve been on the board for almost five years. We weren’t doing it before and we’re doing it now.  It’s 
one of the most exciting things. I know we’re rolling it out slowly, and I can be impatient, but I know 
we have to do it right. I am excited about the value of this. 
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High School Partnerships 
 
Dr. Jeff Cesta: there are four: dual enrollment – 
available to private and public schools.  Early 
college allows students to graduate with a high 
school and an AA degree.  Early admission allows 
student to get into college early, and collegiate 
high school.  These programs go from one end of 
the county to the other. 
 
Over 2500 students are participating in all of the 
accelerated programs. 
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This looks at student hours – there is also an increase in semester hours.  The offsite programs are in 
the private and public high schools.  The early college program is stagnant because it’s fixed with the 
district. 
 

 
 
This is the number of high schools participating.  It shows the number of classes, or section numbers.  
There was a significant jump in the public schools.  We are offering PERT testing in the high school. It 
identifies college readiness for dual enrollment. 
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The left side shows costs for last year. The right hand side is up to date current fall numbers.  Private 
school instructors will reduce.  Public will remain constant.  We see an increase, doubling, in the 
school district for classes on the public school sites. 
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We have a 93% success rate (A, B or C) in the accelerated programs.  Approximately 20% have 
earned some college credit. It saves students, parents and the state a lot of money. We’ll identify 
student and program needs.  We’ll identify challenges at the State level in an effort to balance the 
funding so it’s more equitable between the district and the college.  The community outreach was a 
strategic initiative.  We thank you for your support. 
 

 
 
Mr. Brett: This is great. The accelerated programs are helping some of the top tier kids.  Do we 
have anything going forward relating to how we partner with the high school for the students who 
are not in the top tier? 
 
Dr. Cesta: We are looking at students who are not doing well or dropped out. We just got a grant 
for the Downtown campus. We’ll start with two cohorts of 20 students in the South County area. We’ll 
expand to 200 students in that pipeline.  We’ll help them through high school, work on college credits 
in high school and eventually they will enroll in St. Petersburg College.  We have many partnerships 
to support this. 
 
Dr. Law: Everybody loves it, but no one pays for it.  All of the growth has come out of our budget.  
There are discussions going on at the highest level. Some colleges are limiting this. 
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Workforce:  
 
Dr. Law: There are a couple of things looking 
forward.  Expanded focus on certificate level 
training in manufacturing.  What defines us is the 
few things we do.  We have some product lines: 
Associates and Baccalaureate and now certificates.  
Sharon Setterlind is doing a tremendous job in 
growing the credit and the certificate programs. 
 
Anne Cooper and I will be bringing you a plan for 
embedding the certificate programs into the degree 
programs. We really need to work on meshing 
these together.  There is a good list of things we 
are looking at.  We’re already approved for math 
and science.   

 
We have a lot of work to do on confirming industry needs.  We will not be adding these as add-ons. 
We will develop them from within. We need to look at faculty needs for developing programs.  I don’t 
think we can just add new things; we will probably need to drop some things. 
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Looks like the Music Industry Recording Arts (MIRA) program was inadvertently left off this list.  
 
Issue three: Improved placement tracking.  Look at performance of graduates.  Time to degree and 
earnings of graduates are key measures.  We’re much more responsible for community accountability. 
We need to change people’s view of why they go to college. The governor is expecting us to work 
more closely with the workforce systems and share information with them.  The Florida Department 
of Labor is already feeding back data.  They have data on how many, what they are earning and 
what they are doing. I think we have some forward motion in those three areas. 
 

 
 
Financial Aid: 
Mike Bennett: Sixty-four percent of St. Petersburg College 
students are receiving financial aid.  We’ve had a 30% 
increase in applicants. All of that is managed by our staff. 
We have 52 staff.  Forty of them have been to professional 
staff training.  Average age for students is 28, 69% are 
independent.  We are aligning financial aid to satisfactory 
academic progress.  Right now, there is a financial aid crisis 
in this country. We need to teach our students financial 
literacy. We do not have the ability to limit borrowing of our 
students. I think we will see more control of this in the 
country. 
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As of today, we have almost 36,000 applicants with 24,000 awarded.   

 
Dr. Law: The first three graphs are year-long; the fourth is to July 30. 
 
Grants are 34%, Scholarship & Athletic, 5%, work/study, 4%, and loans are 60% 
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Of 3,006 students, 620 went into default. Of the 620 who are in default – 94% withdrew or didn’t 
graduate, 302 were in AA degrees. There were many who consolidated their loans after they went 
into default. That information will help us target our initiatives.  Ten colleges in the Tampa Bay area 
will be meeting to examine best practices and ways to help each other. 
 

 
 
How do we change it?  Looking at the 620 
students and trying to help them one student 
at a time. Look for ways for a phone call or 
counseling to make a real difference in their 
lives.  Loans – interest rates, lenders, 
payment options – are very complicated.  We 
have partnered with $ALT to help students. 
It provides on-line assistance this was just 
started this in the last 3 months. We have 
had 3500+ activate their accounts. 
 
Financial literacy has 9 modules in the SLS 
classes.  We would like to see all students 
take SLS because students don’t do it if it is 
optional.   
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Total outstanding loans will exceed $1 trillion and 11% are delinquent.  Interest rates are scheduled 
to jump from 3.4% to 6.8%.  That’s a $4,000 jump for our students to pay back.  A new rule is that 
they can only get 150% maximum time frame for subsided loans.  Pell grants are facing an $8 billion 
dollar shortfall.   
 

 
 

Dr. Law: The order of magnitude is so great.  Our students are borrowing $100M.  The counseling 
has to include financial aid.  This is part of who our students are.  It is a big issue. 
 
Mr. Brett: The default rate – 3 year is 20%, state is 16.2%.  We’re on the high end? 
 
Mr. Bennett: We’re about in the middle of the state colleges.  If you are over 30% for three 
consecutive years, you are putting federal aid in jeopardy. 
 
Chairman Gibbons: Is there any other data you can look at to cut it off at the pass. Remediation? 
 
Mr. Bennett: We had initial looks at the data. We’re in dialog as to what to add to that data. 
 
Dr. Law: We’d like to make this one of the presentations in coming months. 
 
Lightning Round Updates: 
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Accreditation: 
 
Leigh Hopf/Cynthia Grey:  This is a brief 
update on the SACS 5th year compliance report.  
It is an interim audit before the full review in 
2018.  Also, we are working on the critical 
thinking initiative.   
 
Critical thinking is infused in the institution.  
There are three initiatives focusing on this:  out-
of-classroom, speakers, and centers – small 
monetary stipends for classrooms and programs.  
There are critical thinking resources on our 
website with information for St. Petersburg 
College faculty. 

 
This is a list of the working members who are writing the 5th year report and the QEP report. It’s a 
diverse, cross population with representatives from administration, faculty and staff.  Document 
submission is due on Dec 13 and we’re on track. 
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There is a link to open access. Both documents are shared with the St. Petersburg College community 
and our consultants. You’ll see the depth of the report and what it took to present to SACS. There 
were 19 accreditation items to address.  They are all linked in the report. 
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We’re on schedule. There is a plan to keep the Critical Thinking initiatives in place. We’ve made 
embedded curriculum changes and increased faculty focus. 
 

 
 
International Program Goals/Strategies: 

 
Ramona Kirsch: Action plan slide: There are two 
key things: Gathering of data plus establish an 
International Program Advisory Program (IPAC).  
We have a full view for getting our house in order 
and they will help.  We have a resource guide that 
lists 500 regional organizations who have global 
businesses.   
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It’s important for students to have money to go abroad.  We’re working with the honors college which 
does have scholarships.  In spring of 2013, we’ll go to the community.  Within five years, 50% of our 
students will be either studying abroad or having a local global experience. 
 

 
 
We can increase this revenue with simple techniques. We are developing a strategic plan: enhancing 
our website, armchair recruitment. We’re providing more services to international students. Our long 
term goal for our international enrollments is at least 3%.  
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Mr. Fine: I think the international 
enrollment is a huge advantage.  We are 
very proactive with what we are doing with 
our students and managing our budget.  But 
the dialog hasn’t been around increasing 
marketing and enrollment. I would like to 
see us spend more time on the business side 
of the school.  I was happy to see something 
about raising funds and the international 
enrollment.  I think 3% is a modest percent. 
They are full-paying students. 
 
 
 
 
 

Dr. Law: My comfort level for supporting those students is better than it has been in the past. 
 
Faculty issues: 
 
Rich Mercadante:  
The first issue is the Gen Education 36/30 reduction.  In the spring 
of 2012, legislation was passed to reduce the number of hours in 
general education.  We are seeing committees meeting and 
working on proposals.  The communications committee is 
proposing one course.  The science committee is proposing six 
courses, but social science hasn’t narrowed it down yet. By 
January, we are hoping to have what the state wants for the first 
15 credit hours.  We choose the second 15 credits.  We want to be 
collaborative. We set up, with Dr. Law’s approval, a three-step 
process.  In January, we’ll have a Collaborative Lab.  Secondly, we 
will have a college-wide survey. Third, we’ll have a series of committee meetings of administrators 
and faculty for our five courses for each discipline.  We’re working well with the administration on 
this.  In October, I did a presentation on this topic. I asked how many had a plan and nobody did. 
We’re ahead on this. 
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The state has proposed a change 
to 6A. This is still being worked 
out. A highlight is the change to 
the continuing contract from three 
to five years.  Faculty 

performance will be determined with performance 
criteria.  Current wording removes the power of the 
president to remove a contract.  Also student 
success outcomes are addressed. 
 
We want these changes rigorous enough to make 
sure than undeserving faculty do not have a 
renewed contract while ensuring fairness to faculty through the process. 
 
State-Level Issues: 
 
Dr. Law: Funding is always the big issue. There is $51M in 
general program support – this college gets about 3-4% of the 
pot. There is some hope for support.  Dual enrollment is an issue, 
but we’re ahead of the game.  We’re feeling the pressures of 
growth.  Part of the funding program will recognize growth. 
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Highlights and Next Steps: 
 
Dr. Law: With regard to performance funding – I haven’t seen any of the language expected in the 
proposed rule change.  The $10,000 degree – I’d like to review that in January. We’ve committed to 
it. We’re trying to understand how the 10 colleges who have committed to it are looking at how to do 
that.  Developmental Education – lots of pressure on this.  We’ll see the first forays into the limits 
soon.  Distance learning – is there consolidation at the state level, a more cohesive view of this?  It 
has taken on some new and different flavors. It will be a higher level consolidation. I don’t know what 
is going to happen.  Role of the president – some of my colleagues, I don’t think they perform their 
jobs in the way you would want me to handle mine. Some of them have lost their jobs. I’m not 
feeling any particular stress about it, I think we are doing everything above board. The legislature will 
be scrutinizing this.  I’ll be in Tallahassee next week to get a feel for where we are with all of these 
issues. We’ve reached out to the newly elected legislators and worked closely with the ones who are 
moving up in their leadership roles.  From the state level, other than distance education, I’m not 
seeing any earth-shaking things.  I just don’t know the details behind these right now.  
  

 
 

Mr. Fine: I would like to spend a little bit of time 
on marketing, revenue development, less financial 
aid and scholarships.  Seeing the International, 
there are ways to grow income. I’d like to spend a 
little more time in the future on this. I’d love to 
hear what our plan is to get an idea of budget 
needs. Our demographics are flat. We should look 
at fund development. Using our facilities – 
maximizing the facilities we have in rentals, etc., 
as we go through the budgeting process. 

 
Dr. Law: Let’s make revenue increases its own issue. 
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Chairman Gibbons: Thank everybody who was a presenter and the people behind the scenes who 
helped put it together.  I’d like to see the Board evaluated via a 360 degree type method. I’d like to 
know if we are meeting the needs of the college. Sometimes the best ideas come from the front line. 
I’d like to look at a way for us to evaluate the board on how well they are meeting the needs of the 
students. 
 
My uncle used to tell me, “You are a turtle on a fence post.”  My Uncle Doug was a big part of my 
life.  His friend, Senator Dennis Jones, is part of the legislature. I wouldn’t be here if it weren’t for 
Senator Jones.  Senator Jones called me in to his office and I was nervous.  He told me, “Whatever 
you need from me, you let me know and I will help you.”  This man was a change agent in the State 
of Florida. If you’ve ever seen a turtle on a fence post, you know he didn’t get there by himself.  I 
would like to thank Senator Jones for everything he’s done for the State of Florida and for St. 
Petersburg College. 
 

Dr. Law: I just went to Los Angeles to help celebrate the 94th birthday of one of 
our grads.  Wendell Ware was a graduate in 1939.  He lives in Sherman Oaks 
and knows a lot of very nice people.  They were looking through some of his 
library stuff and they found his 1939 diploma from St. Petersburg College.  He 
has made gifts to the college in the past. He has a spot in his heart for St. 
Petersburg College.  He’s an aviator and used to go to the Albert Whitted field to 

learn to fly. 
 
Your time today has been invaluable to us. Chairman Gibbons tells me we will be a group of five 
soon.   
 
The Board asked me to get refocused on some key mission issues.  With your continued support and 
guidance, I think you’ve seen us work on those mission issues. 
 
Mr. Brett: I also want to commend Senator Jones for his service to our college and the state in 
general. I also want to thank everybody in the room for your dedication to your vocation.  Thank you 
for everything you do. I hope you have a great holiday season with your families. Thank you. 
 
   

BOT Guidance Start! Stop! Continue! 
SPC Mission, Vision, 
Values 

Every decision we 
make is tied to our 
Values/ Vision/Mission 
Student interactions – 
reflect our vision/values
Graphic representation 

  

Finance 
Enrollment 
management 
Budget Projections 

  Keep Budget flat (OPS 
– health costs) 
Health insurance 
increases 
Look at hiring qualified 
OPS to available FT 
employment  
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BOT Guidance Start! Stop! Continue! 

Student Initiatives 
5/180 plan 
 
H.S. Partnerships 

Make Student Life Skills 
(SLS) courses a priority 
for most students. 
Change culture – 
learning labs emphasis. 
Changing mindset of 
our advising – more 
holistic – from courses 
to career – very 
personal. “Coaches” 
“Case Managers” 
FAMU Law School, 
Stetson – how are you 
engaging student? 
Gateway to College 
Grant 

 Diligence in helping 
students (Joe Leopold) 

Student initiatives 
Workforce 
Financial aid 

Training all advisors in 
financial aid advising – 
70% of students 
SALT Program – 
proactive 
Look at additional data 

  

Lightning Rounds 
Accreditation 
International programs 

Spend more time on 
Marketing, fund Dev/ 
Resources, less Fin.Aid, 
Using our facilities 
Proactive – increase 
enrollment/revenue in 
international. 
Spend more time – bus 
side of school 

  

Gen Education 36/30    
State Level issues    
Board 360-degree evaluation   
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